INTERNATIONAL TELECOMMUNICATION UNION


	Radiocommunication Bureau





�	(Direct Fax No. +41 22 730 57 85)�
�IMPORT R:\\APP\\WW6\\itulogo.WMF����
�
	Administrative Circular	24 April 1996
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To Administrations of Members of the ITU and�other members of the Radiocommunication Sector


�
Subject:	Follow-up of the 4th meeting of the Radiocommunication Advisory Group (RAG)


Ref.:	Administrative Circular CA/32 dated 21 March 1996


The fourth meeting of the RAG discussed proposals to enhance the working methods of the Radiocommunication Sector.





In order to carry forward such proposals for future discussion, the Director was advised to extract them from the available documentation and publish this list as a separate document.





Such a list has been established and the respective document (RAG96-1/35) is reproduced in the Annex to this Administrative Circular.  This list is also available from TIES and will be submitted to the next meeting of the RAG.








	Robert W. Jones


	Director, Radiocommunication Bureau
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Director, Radiocommunication Bureau


working methods of itu-r


Proposals made at the 4th meeting of the Radiocommunication Advisory Group (RAG)





The following table lists subjects related to working methods discussed at the 4th meeting of the RAG.  Reference is made to the respective input documents (which can be obtained from TIES).  Various sections of the Summary of Conclusions (RAG96-1/33(Rev.1)) relative to these subjects are reproduced in the Annex for ease of reference.





No.�
Subject�
RAG96-1/�(doc. no. / proposal)�
�
1�
Approval of Recommendations�
2, 5, 24/1�
�
2�
Working methods at Assemblies�
24/1�
�
3�
Working methods of CPM�
11, 24/2 + 3, 26, 27�
�
4�
Use of electronic communication means�
3, 4, 7, 9, 12, 24/4 + 5, 31�
�
5�
Study Groups/Task Groups/Project Teams�
6,9, 14, 15, 17, 24/6�
�
6�
Decision authority for RAG�
24/8�
�
7�
Guidelines for rapporteurs�
8�
�
8�
WRCs�
1, 9, 15, 16, 24/8 + 9 + 10�
�
9�
Operational planning�
9�
�
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Relevant extracts from the Summary of Conclusions�Document RAG96-1/33(Rev.1)


1.	Approval of Recommendations


Specific proposals for improvements to the approval process for Recommendations were presented.  One proposal referred to the two alternative procedures for the approval of Recommendations by correspondence between Assemblies, as contained in Resolution ITU-R 1.  Under one of these procedures, the decision to start the approval process before the Assembly is taken at a meeting of the Study Group.  Under the other procedure a Study Group consultation is launched first to decide on the approval process.  In view of the administrative advantages, the RAG advised that Study Group chairmen should consider giving preference to the first procedure (document RAG96-1/2).


Another proposal related to the handling of Recommendations to be approved at Assemblies was discussed in the context of working methods of the Sector.


Concerning the approval of Recommendations, it was agreed that more effective and expeditious processes should be found.  There was discussion on the relative merits of approval by correspondence or at Assemblies.  There was strong support for the process of approval by correspondence, but with some dissent in respect of some administrations which do not have the administrative machinery for following the consultation process.  Those Recommendations approved at Assemblies should be dealt with in line with the proposals made in Document RAG96-1/5.  It was felt by some that the approval of the revisions to Recommendations which had been incorporated by reference in the Radio Regulations should be considered individually at an Assembly.





2.	Working Methods at Assemblies


The second part of the proposal, that the Assembly should become a committee of the WRC, was discussed with widely divergent views and the majority view was that it was unacceptable.  The participation by small "m" members in the Assembly is an important consideration in this context.  However, it was considered that it may be possible to shorten the duration of an Assembly once the process for approval of Recommendations has been streamlined.





3.	Working Methods of CPM


Having considered the related proposals and in view of the fact that a preparatory process for WRC-97 has been launched, it was agreed that experience should be gained during the preparations for WRC-97 and that it is premature to consider refinement of the preparatory process at this meeting.


It was decided to refer the question of improved working methods for WRC preparations to the Rapporteur on working methods and it should be considered, based on experience gained, at the next meeting of the RAG.


The following points were made during the discussion :





•	to avoid some duplication, the first CPM meeting and the CVC meeting would be better combined in some way, following the preceding WRC;





•	WRCs should, as initially intended, identify and retain provisional agenda items for the WRC scheduled for 4 years ahead, so as to permit more preparation time;





•	possible changes in the working methods for CPMs specified at the recent CPM-96 might be incorporated into Resolution ITU-R 2;





•	options for the overall time schedule for WRCs should be reviewed;





•	the relative impact of WRC preparations on other Sector activities should be considered.





Reservations were expressed with respect to possible advice to the Director to submit some of the related proposals to Council 96 and finally no such advice was forwarded.  The question will be reconsidered as required once the consolidated report from the Rapporteur on working methods has been evaluated.





4.	Use of Electronic Communication Means


The principles forwarded in the proposals were widely supported.  In view of some current practical difficulties, efforts should be continued to enhance the infra-structure for electronic communication between interested parties.  Electronic access to documents should be enlarged, but some standardization on the access tools would be required.  E-mail addresses of meeting participants will be obtained at the time of registering for meetings and published in future lists of participants.





ITU-R documentation on TIES


Several proposals were made to provide access to additional information on TIES such as:


•	the Weekly Circular and its Special Sections


•	all circular-letters


•	the minutes of meetings of the Radio Regulations Board


•	updates to Rules of Procedures


•	indexed up-to-date schedule of meetings with search capabilities


•	contributions to all conferences and meetings of the Sector (access limited to M/m�members)


•	French and Spanish language versions of documents as they become available 


•	Chairman's reports and other output documents of conferences and meetings as soon as they become available.


The meeting agreed that the use of TIES should be enhanced and that the documents identified, as well as WRC and RA documents, should be available as early as possible on TIES to both M and m members.  The Director and staff of the Bureau were congratulated on progress so far.  The Director indicated that the service will be enhanced within the resources available and requested feedback on the services provided.  The use of list-servers will be investigated. However, at the present time electronic distribution is in addition to distribution by mail.





5.	Study Groups/Task Groups/Project Teams


The proposal to undertake studies within project teams or task groups was discussed.  It was recognized that such an evolutionary approach would present some advantages and certain elements of it were already operational.  The use of this approach was encouraged, but the Study Group structure should be maintained.  The flexibility and focused approach of project teams and task groups was seen as a valuable mechanism within an appropriate organisational framework.  In further considerations, any consequential changes that might be required in the ITU structure and the respective ITU constitutional provisions should be addressed.


Organization and sequence of meetings


The procedures for the development of the organizational schedule for meetings of the SGs, WPs, TGs, CPMs, etc. were discussed.  While some improvements in the schedule might be desirable, the logistical limitations were highlighted.  The Director, together with the Study Group Chairmen/Vice-chairmen, was invited to keep under review the experiences gained, in particular with respect to the work of the CPM (see also paragraph 4.5), and to review the effectiveness of the present timetable.  The latter, however, was considered close to optimal.  The number of parallel meetings should be kept to a minimum and Administrations should get involved to some extent at an early stage.  An indication of meetings of other Sectors that directly relate to ITU-R might be shown in the schedule.


Work for the Special Committee


Concern was raised on the scope of the Special Committee (SC) particularly with respect to the term "regulatory/procedural matters" and it was advised that the SC should not deal with footnotes to RR Article S5.  Views were expressed that the SC is not entrusted to deal with policy matters, but rather is to focus on regulatory/procedural guidance required by the next conference and to consider, in particular, the items raised in the Resolutions from WRC-95.  It was concluded that, because of the diverse and heavy workload, it is likely that the Special Committee will need to prioritize on matters relevant to WRC-97.  Document RAG96-1/17 will be forwarded to the SC for further guidance.





6.	Decision Authority for RAG


It was pointed out that a change to the function of the RAG would need action by a Plenipotentiary Conference.  In view of the fact that appropriate structures for rapid decision making in the Radiocommunication Sector do exist, there was no support for the RAG's mandate being extended to become a decision making body, but its value as an advisory body to explore possibilities and form opinions was emphasised.  Some questioned the value and purpose of the RAG and wondered if RAG should be maintained.  Generally, however, it was felt that the RAG should be maintained, but its effectiveness in providing advice to the Director must be increased.  The Rapporteur was requested to compile the advantages and disadvantages of continuing the RAG and, if maintained, suggestions for improving its effectiveness and to report to the next meeting.





7.	Guidelines for Rapporteurs


It was proposed to establish formal guidelines for rapporteurs.  This proposal was welcomed and the issue was referred to the Rapporteur on working methods.  Attention was drawn to similar discussions in ITU-T (document DT/249 (Rev.1))  and to the need for coordination.  It was noted that there are various kinds of tasks undertaken by rapporteurs and that some clarification of functions and terminology used is desirable.





8.	WRCs





Tasks assigned to the Radiocommunication Bureau


A proposal to identify clearly the Recommendations incorporated by reference into the Radio Regulations was endorsed.  It was agreed that :





•	ITU-R Recommendations incorporated by reference in the Radio Regulations and having mandatory status should be assembled and published, in an economical format, both in a separate booklet and in the usual volumes of Recommendations;





•	by appropriate designation, cross references to the respective provisions of the Radio Regulations should be made in such Recommendations when published as Recommendations.





Concerns were raised on the very ambitious agenda for WRC-97 and its impact on resources in the BR and all of the membership of the Sector.  It was recognised that this extensive agenda is likely to be burdensome.  In informal discussions outside the meeting, an attempt had already been made to identify items which might be deferred, but it was concluded that this was impracticable.  Thus the agenda for WRC-97 should be maintained and no initiative should be made to modify it at Council 96.  Efforts should be undertaken to ensure that future WRC agendas are more limited in extent without limiting their agenda a priori.  To ease the position in 1997, administrations are encouraged to cooperate together before the conference so as to resolve or limit the number of outstanding contentious issues at the conference.  In addition, where appropriate, CPM-97 should identify any matters for which the studies are not mature so that WRC-97 could then make a rapid decision on deferral of such items (see also paragraph 6. f)).


It was pointed out that the proposals for a WRC to be held normally every two years, anticipated short and specific conferences.  However, in practice, the agendas of WRCs have become very full and thus conferences are becoming more general and more lengthy given a substantial work overload.  In addition, frequent changes to the Radio Regulations could lead to uncertainty.  However, the majority of speakers supported the view that WRCs should for the time being continue to be held every two years, since this interval was necessary to respond to changing technology and user needs; attention must nevertheless be given to limiting the range of agenda topics, to spreading the preparatory work over a longer period, and to improving the discipline with which conferences are conducted.  More experience should be gained and a decision to change the arrangements should only be considered once a conference cycle has been completed.  The idea that agenda topics could be rolled forward to future conferences, if no decision had been reached, was deprecated by some delegations.  The rapporteur for working methods suggested that participants in WRC-97 should be reminded of this discussion.  It was also suggested that WRC-97 might be postponed for a few months to give a longer preparation time and the Secretary General should evaluate possibilities for spring 1998.





Conference preparation in regional groups


This proposal to coordinate views in preparing for conferences within and between regional groups was welcomed.  Once an agenda has been set, the Director should immediately seek to promote such informal contacts.





Council involvement and long-term planning


The responsibility of the Council in final approval of agendas for WRCs and for the respective budgets was discussed with differing views on the involvement necessary.  A large majority was in favour of the present arrangements in view of Council's particular responsibilities.  Others suggested to start thinking on further delegation of responsibility, also for the final approval of agendas to the WRCs together with the authority to establish the related budget, which would support the process of setting priorities.


The need for discipline in handling agenda items at conferences, and the avoidance of rolling agenda items forward to successive conferences was supported, but it was not felt desirable to set any fixed rules.  It was noted that the maintenance of Resolutions resulted in unresolved items being carried forward.


It was agreed that a procedure needs to be found to ensure that long term issues are planned for treatment at future conferences.  This aspect was drawn to the attention of the rapporteur on strategic planning for further consolidation of remarks made to prepare for discussion at a subsequent meeting of RAG. 





9.	Operational Planning


Operational planning for the Sector


It was noted that the resources available within the Bureau have been redistributed to cope with the priorities set within the Bureau, taking account of the requirements stemming from WRC-95 and which have been re-evaluated (document RAG96-1/28).  The available resources required this priority setting to allow the Bureau to undertake all task assignments by WRC-95.  The ongoing costing studies in the Bureau should be pursued with vigour.  The redistribution of resources, was noted with some concern, since it may result in increased backlogs in some areas.  The Director informed the meeting that he is endeavouring to obtain additional extra-budgetary resources to keep the backlogs to a minimum, so far without success.  Tasks associated with Appendices 30 and 30A are a particular concern.  


It was further agreed that priority should be given for the placing of advertisements in handbooks and similar publications rather than in other types of publication  Should extra-budgetary resources become available, efforts should be made to speed up the publication of handbooks/manuals, taking into account the timely availability of the respective material and the expressed urgent needs of the Development Sector.





_____________________
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